UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX



COUNCIL



18 January 1999



(2.15 p.m. to 3.35 p.m.)



MINUTES





Present:	The Rt. Revd John Waine (Chair), the Pro-Chancellor (Mr Jordan (Vice-Chair)), the Vice-Chancellor, the Treasurer (Mr Thomson), the Pro-Vice-Chancellors (Professor Crossick, Professor Massara, Professor Sanders), Professor Baker, Mrs Frank, Mr Glossop, Professor Gray, Mr Harker, Ms Hayward, Mr Hughes, Professor McCormack, Professor Meddis, Mr Melville-Ross, Mr Owen, Professor Radford, Professor Richmond, Dr Sadler, Professor Sherer, Dr Steel, Professor Weale, the President of the Students' Union (Mr Roberts) and the Vice-President (Finance and Services) of the Students' Union (Mr Connett).



By invitation:	Mr Diamond and Ms Rhodes.



In attendance:	The Acting Registrar and Secretary, the Director of Finance, the Estates Officer, the Personnel Officer, the Director of Information Systems, the Public Relations Officer and the Planning Officer.





SECTION A: UNRESERVED BUSINESS



CORRESPONDENCE AND ANNOUNCEMENTS



 1/99

Council noted with regret the death in October 1998 of Lord Alport, Deputy Lieutenant of Essex and former High Steward of Colchester.  Lord Alport had been a key player in the University’s foundation and was instrumental in seeing that it was located at Colchester, his former constituency, rather than at Chelmsford.  He was a member of Court and remained a lifelong supporter of the University’s interests.  He was awarded an Honorary Degree of the University in 1997 and had bequeathed his valuable collection of personal papers to the Albert Sloman Library.



 2/99

Council offered its congratulations to Professor Nigel Rodley, a member of the Department of Law and the Human Rights Centre, who had been awarded the KBE in the New Year’s Honours List for his services to international law and human rights.  



 3/99

The Planning Officer reported that apologies for absence had been received from Mr Pertwee, Miss Clarke, Dr Crunden, Mr Leadbetter and Ms Ralph. 



STARRING OF AGENDA ITEMS



 4/99

At the request of the Treasurer, the following item was starred for discussion in addition to those indicated on the Agenda:



Item 12(i): Audit Committee 



�

 5/99

The unstarred items of the Agenda were then deemed to have been noted or approved by Council as appropriate.



MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS (UNRESERVED BUSINESS)



 6/99

The Minutes of the meeting held on 19 October 1998 (Section A: Unreserved Business) and the Minutes of the Special Meeting held on 24 November 1998 were approved as a correct record.



MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES



Membership and Terms of Reference of Council Committees for 1998/99: Equal Opportunities Steering Group (C.M.286/98)



 7/99

Council noted that the Equal Opportunities Steering Group had agreed that the Students' Union Representation and Development Officer should continue to be an ex officio member of the Group in addition to the Students' Union Training and Personnel Officer as originally proposed.



VICE-CHANCELLOR’S REPORT



Financial Settlement for 1999/00 and beyond



 8/99

The Vice-Chancellor reported on the Government’s announcement of the financial settlement for higher education for 1999/00 and 2000/01 and the shape of the settlement for 2001/02. 



 9/99

There had been no surprises and the University had not thought it necessary to adjust the budget or alter the financial forecasts. The settlement had three important components for Essex. Firstly, real cuts to the core grant would continue, although on a more modest scale than hitherto; for 1999/00 this would be 0.6 per cent for the sector as a whole and thereafter about 1 per cent per year. Secondly, there would be an increase of 60,000 funded undergraduate places in England, although most of these would be for part-time study or sub-degree qualifications or both; the number of additional full-time honours degree undergraduate places being funded was only about 6,000, of which the University was bidding for some 200. Thirdly, the additional £1.1bn for research over the next three years was confirmed. Much of this was going to the Joint Infrastructure Fund, which would invest in research laboratories, buildings and other facilities.  The University would be submitting bids under this programme.  



Student Recruitment



 10/99

The Vice-Chancellor reported on prospects for student recruitment for 1999/00.  Applications from home and EU undergraduates were about 8 per cent  ahead of last year, while nationally and regionally applications were down by 12 per cent, so it appeared that the University was bucking the trend. The main reason was the reform of the curriculum in a number of  departments.  



 11/99

Overseas applications, however, were down by a third compared with last year, even though sterling had weakened and the economic situation in the Far East had stabilised and in some countries improved. Overseas applications were a less reliable predictor of actual numbers than home applications and the University did not think that actual numbers would fall by as much as one third; nonetheless it was currently budgeting for a 20 per cent fall which would have knock on consequences for the subsequent two years.  At the same time the University was investing more staff and resources in the Overseas Relations Office, paying special attention to China.



 12/99

With respect to postgraduate recruitment it was too early to come to any conclusion because applications tended not to arrive until later in the spring term.



Subject Review of Psychology



 13/99

The Vice-Chancellor reported on the subject review of the Department of Psychology which had taken place in November 1998.  The Department had received the very commendable score of 22 out of 24, which was unofficially but generally labelled ‘excellent’ in the media.  This was the fourth department in succession to have been awarded a score of 22 or more; as a result the University was steadily moving up the various teaching quality league tables.



ANNUAL ACCOUNTS FOR 1997/98



Revenue Outturn



 14/99

Council received paper C/99/1 and noted the revenue outturn for 1997/98 which had been discussed by Finance Committee at its meeting on 30 November 1998.



 15/99

The Treasurer reported that the final outturn showed a surplus of £2.46m.  This compared with the original budgeted surplus of £887k approved by Council in July 1997 (C.M.216/97 refers) and with the forecast surplus of £1.577m reported to Council at its meeting on 6 July 1998 (C.MM.206-209/98 refer).   The improvement since July of £883k was the result of several significant favourable factors: higher than forecast research grant and contract overheads; further academic staff vacancy savings; higher than forecast tuition fee income, and higher than forecast investment income as a result of higher cash balances and good investments. 



 16/99

Overall, the University had been able to produce a healthy income and expenditure surplus for the year due both to improved performance on student recruitment, trading activities and interest income and also to the benefit of the one-off saving on tax-free pay.   



 17/99

The Treasurer also drew attention to the auditors’ management letter which had been particularly complimentary about the production of the annual accounts.



Financial Statements



 18/99

Council received the printed Financial Statements for 1997/98 as discussed by Finance Committee at its meeting on 30 November 1998 and circulated in draft format to members of Council for approval in December 1998.



 19/99

Council ratified the decisions taken previously following circulation of the Financial Statements which had allowed them to be submitted to the HEFCE by 31 December 1998 as required. 



RESOLVED:



 20/99

(i) 	that the Financial Statements 1997/98 be signed, under delegated authority from the University Council, by the Vice-Chancellor, the Treasurer and the Director of Finance;



 21/99

(ii) 	that Council approve the Financial Statements 1997/98.



�Supplement to Financial Statements



 22/99

Council received the printed Supplement to the Financial Statements for 1997/98 as received by Finance Committee at its meeting on 30 November 1998.



FINANCIAL SITUATION FOR 1998/99



 23/99

Council received paper C/99/2 which set out the latest financial situation for 1998/99 as discussed by Finance Committee at its meeting on 30 November 1998.



 24/99

The Treasurer reported that the latest forecast was for a surplus of £2.254m which compared with the original budgeted surplus of £561k approved by Council at its meeting in July 1998 (C.M.214/98 refers).  Council recalled that the budget had been set against the background of the potential impact on student recruitment of the Far Eastern financial crisis and the introduction of the £1,000 tuition fee for home and EU undergraduate students, together with the overall uncertainty surrounding the Government’s higher education spending plans.  In the event, overall numbers of overseas students were much the same as last year, with a significant drop in recruitment from Malaysia being offset by good recruitment from China and Japan.  Recruitment of home and EU students had been strong, with recruitment of postgraduates more than compensating for mixed success in attracting undergraduates.  A high level of vacant academic staff posts had also contributed significantly to the forecast surplus although these needed to be filled in order to generate income and improve both research ratings and volume. 



 25/99

The University would be able to produce a healthy forecast surplus for the current year due to better than expected performance on student recruitment and to savings on academic staff costs.  It was also hoped that contributions to central costs from research grants and contracts would be as good as in 1997/98. 



 26/99

The Treasurer reminded Council that the budget had originally been effectively a break-even budget, allowing for the surplus of some £500k generated by the sale of Forest Road House.  Thus the real surplus was in the region of £1.7m.  He also reported that there were no problems so far with the collection of tuition fee income by instalments.



REVISED FINANCIAL FORECASTS FOR 1998/99 TO 2001/02



 27/99

Council received paper C/99/3 and noted the revised financial forecasts for 1998/99 to 2001/02 as discussed by Finance Committee at its meeting on 30 November 1998.



 28/99

The Treasurer reported that the latest forecasts showed a large surplus of £2.254m in 1998/99 as already noted, falling to £282k in 1999/00 and rising again to £712k in 2000/01 and £1.068m in 2001/02.  These compared favourably with the forecasts approved by Council at its meeting in July 1998 which showed deficits in 1999/00 and 2000/01 and only a small surplus in 2001/02 (C.MM.215-218/98 refer) and this was the first time that the University was forecasting a surplus in all four years of the planning period.



 29/99

The dramatically improved situation was mainly due to the weaker than expected impact of the Far Eastern economic crisis on the University’s overall overseas recruitment in 1998/99, as already noted.  The successful award of the £9.7m contract for the Institute of Social and Economic Research and the closure of the Department of Physics, both announced by the Vice-Chancellor at the last meeting of Council, should also be financially positive.  The forecast surpluses through the planning period should be more than achievable, provided that the University was successful in its current bid to the HEFCE for additional funded student numbers and that no unforeseen external factor undermined the financial position.  Comprehensive revised forecasts would be presented to Council at its next meeting.



 30/99

The Treasurer also drew Council’s attention to the new Financial Reporting Statement 12, whereby in future the University would only be able to include actual expenditure on items such as long-term maintenance, rather than provisions, in the income and expenditure account.  This would have an impact on the management of maintenance works over the summer period as this spanned two financial years. 



CAPITAL BUILDING PROGRAMME



 31/99

Council received paper C/99/4 and considered proposals for the Capital Building Programme, which had been put to Finance Committee at its meeting on 30 November 1998 and to Development Committee at its meeting on 7 December 1998.



 32/99

The Vice-Chancellor reported that two welcome changes in the funding environment had enabled Development Committee and Finance Committee to propose a more ambitious Capital Building Programme than had come before Council in the last two years.  These were (a) the University’s stronger financial position and (b) new opportunities to bid for Government funding earmarked for capital projects, namely: 



the HEFCE’s Laboratory Refurbishment programme under which the University had already made two successful bids; 



the HEFCE’s Poor Estates programme, to which the University had submitted  unsuccessfully last year and had resubmitted this year;



the Joint Infrastructure Funding (JIF) programme.  



 33/99

Whereas the HEFCE programmes distributed only £50m a year and required matching funds from universities, the JIF programme would distribute about £600m for research buildings and facilities in the next three years and did not require any funding contribution from the universities.  



 34/99

The proposed Capital Building Programme was designed to take advantage of these opportunities and to meet three University priorities:



 35/99

to deal with the acute shortage of office and laboratory space as the number of academic staff and postgraduate students grew.  In particular the University needed new facilities to meet the growth in teaching and research in its most dynamic areas such as Management, Sports Science, Network Research, Health Studies and the ISER;



 36/99

to provide better Student Union facilities; 



 37/99

to improve the physical appearance of the central campus, which strongly influenced the University’s public image and prospective undergraduate recruitment. 



 38/99

The timing of these various projects depended on the funds available and deadlines for submissions and also on the amount and scale of advance planning that needed to be done.



 39/99

The Capital Building Programme put before Council included four projects which would be completed during 1998/99.  These were the refurbishment of research laboratories in the Department of Biological Sciences at a cost of £400k, of which 50 per cent would be funded by the HEFCE; and the refurbishment of research laboratories in the Department of Electronic Systems Engineering at a cost of £69k, of which 50 per cent would be funded by the HEFCE; both these projects would go towards the University’s first priority.  Two further projects, the refurbishment of Square 4 at a cost of £250k, and a new road entrance to Square 5 at a cost of £150k would help to meet the third priority.



 40/99

The Programme also included planning costs in 1998/99 for three projects that would not be started until 1999/00, if then.  These were £40k for external advisers to begin planning work on a new general use building, “Building 2000”, that could be built when the need arose; £350k in respect of a bid to the HEFCE under the JIF programme to build a new Computer Science/ESE media laboratory, which would be funded 100 per cent by the HEFCE if successful, and £250k in respect of a bid to the HEFCE under the JIF initiative to build a new Social Science/research building, which would be funded 100 per cent by the HEFCE if successful.  With respect to the last two projects, Council noted that the JIF Board was insisting that all bids must have full planning permission before they could be considered and that this required a considerable level of detailed planning and therefore expenditure.  This was most unusual and representations had been made about the waste of public money involved.  If the bids were successful, the University would recoup this expenditure, but there was an element of risk attached.  It was noted that not all the costs would be lost if the bids were unsuccessful as the plans could be used for future projects.



 41/99

The Programme also identified a number of schemes for approval at a later date, including two bids under the HEFCE Poor Estates programme for 50 per cent funding for alterations to the Central Science Workshop and Physics building and for the conversion of the Hexagon Restaurant and the former Boiler House to create a new Students' Union that would also allow the further relocation of the Department of Biological Sciences to the main campus.  These bids would go towards meeting the University’s first and second priorities respectively.  Even if HEFCE funding was not forthcoming, the first of these projects remained a high priority for 1999/00.  



 42/99

Finally, the Lakeside Theatre project had been omitted from the Capital Building Programme as the total costs for the project were much higher than originally thought and the University had taken the view that the benefits did not compare with other projects in the Programme.  



 43/99

During discussion, Council noted that the proposed Programme was the first opportunity that the University had had to plan strategically for some time, which was itself a measure of its financial confidence and stability.  It was also noted that the resubmitted bid under the HEFCE Poor Estates programme was somewhat more likely to be successful partly because the University had moved further up the queue and partly because of changes to the criteria for bids, which had enabled the University to show that its proposals would benefit the entire University community by providing a Learning Resource Centre in the former Central Science Workshop and Physics building and a new Students' Union building.



 44/99

RESOLVED:	that the Capital Building Programme for 1998/99, as set out in paper C/99/4, be approved. 



STUDENTS’ UNION



Sports Federation



 45/99

The Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Resources) reported on the latest position with respect to the concerns expressed about the Students' Union Sports Federation. 



 46/99

He reminded Council that, at its last meeting in October 1998, it had received a report on discussions held at the meeting of the University/Students' Union  Consultative Group on 15 October concerning the system of financial control; the Sports Federation Constitution; and expenditure by the Sports Federation. Council had asked the Sports Federation to approve a new Constitution which made it accountable to the Students' Union and also to produce a manual setting out financial controls (C.MM.340-345/98 refer).



 47/99

The matter had been further considered by Audit Committee at its meeting on 7 December 1998 which had noted that, although there had been some improvement in the control arrangements, the position was still unsatisfactory in relation to both the implementation of day-to-day accounting procedures and the management relationship with the Students' Union.  A revised Constitution for the Sports Federation, under which it would be accountable to the Students' Union, had been approved by the General Meeting of the Sports Federation but had yet to be considered by the Students' Union Executive.  The Audit Committee had asked the Internal Audit Manager to review the control risk self-assessment which the Sports Federation had produced and also to investigate whether a Financial Manual acceptable to the University had been produced.  Until such a Manual had been produced, agreed and implemented, the Audit Committee was not able to give Council any assurances that the weaknesses in financial control in the management of the Sports Federation had been overcome. 



 48/99

At a further meeting of the University/Students' Union Consultative Group on 18 December 1998 it had been noted that the procedures relating to ordering goods and payment of invoices for the Sports Federation were still unacceptable to the Internal Audit Manager; the Vice-President (Finance and Services) of the Students' Union had agreed to discuss this issue with the Sports Federation President with a view to putting revised procedures to the Internal Audit Manager.   A subsequent meeting between the Internal Audit Manager, the Chair of Audit Committee, the Registrar and Secretary and the Director of Finance had discussed this specific issue and had proposed that whereas policy on purchasing could remain with the Sports Federation President, the actual raising of invoices and signing of purchase orders should lie with the permanent staff of the Students' Union.



 49/99

The latest position was that a Constitution had been agreed by the Sports Federation for submission to the Students' Union Council for approval.  The Internal Audit Manager was largely happy with the proposed text which would be finalised at a meeting with the Vice-President (Finance and Services) of the Students' Union and the permanent staff of the Students' Union in February. With respect to the Financial Manual, proposals concerning purchasing procedures had now been drawn up which were acceptable to both the Internal Audit Manager and the Director of Finance.  These procedures would be audited in the lead-up to the February meeting and would then be finalised.  



 50/99

It was anticipated, therefore, that the Internal Audit Manager would be in a position to report back favourably to the next meeting of the Audit Committee in March, following which the matter would come before Council.  



 51/99

During discussion, the Chair of the Audit Committee reported that he was confident that adequate corrective action was now in hand.  The Vice-President (Finance and Services) of the Students' Union assured Council that the Students' Union Executive was anxious to remedy past deficiencies as soon as possible.



Amendments to Students' Union Constitution



 52/99

Council received paper C/99/5 which set out amendments to the Students' Union Constitution designed to create a Postgraduate Committee alongside the existing standing committees and also to merge the posts of Vice-President (Communications) and Entertainments Officer into a new post of Vice-President (Communications and Entertainments).



 53/99

RESOLVED:	that the amendments to the Students' Union Constitution, as set out in paper C/99/5, be approved.



REPORT AND RECOMMENDATIONS FROM SENATE (UNRESERVED BUSINESS) 



 54/99

Council received the report and recommendations (Unreserved Business) from the meeting of Senate held on 16 December 1998 as set out in paper C/99/6.



Appointment of Dean of School



 55/99

RESOLVED:	that Professor Andrew Radford be appointed as Dean of the School of Humanities and Comparative Studies for the period 1 August 1999 to 31 July 2000.



Management Centre



 56/99

RESOLVED:	that a Management Centre be established within the Department of Accounting, Finance and Management.



Staff Development Strategy



 57/99

RESOLVED:	that the Staff Development Strategy, attached to the Report as Appendix A, be adopted.



Staffing Matters



58/99

RESOLVED:	that the following members of staff be granted leave of absence without pay for the periods indicated:



Dr A Hildreth (Department of Economics): 1 September 1998 to 30 June 1999

Dr G C R Kemp (Department of Economics): 1 January 1999 to 30 April 1999

Dr I J Dilworth (Department of Electronic Systems Engineering): 1 September 1998 to 1 September 2001

Dr V Randall (Department of Government): 1 October 1998 to 31 December 1998

Professor S Leader (Department of Law): 1 January 1999 to 31 May 1999



MINUTES OF COMMITTEES



STANDING COMMITTEE 



 59/99

Council received the Minutes of the meeting of the Standing Committee held on 2 November 1998.



Members of Court Appointed by Council (CSC.MM.52-55/98 and 59/98)



RESOLVED:	



60/99

(i)	that the following be reappointed as members of Court for three years from 1 August 1999 to 31 July 2002:



Allan Blundell - businessman, Chair of University Pension Trustees, member of PEI Advisory Board

Anthony Clifton-Brown - Director of Savills, member of Development Committee

Ariel Crittall - widow of former Chair of Council

Andrew Evans - Major General, head of local TA

Dick Gosling - former President of University of Essex Association

Elizabeth Hall - Chief Executive of St Helena Hospice

Ron Jones - former Director General of British Plastics Federation

Michael Pickard - Chairman of Royal London Insurance, former member of Council

David Priest, Managing Director of Woods, former member of Council

Richard Probert - retired army officer, businessman

Michael Sharp - member of Development Committee 

Sir Andrew Stark - former Pro-Chancellor and Chair of Council



61/99

 (ii)	that the following be appointed as members of Court for three years from 1 August 1999 to 31 July 2002:



David Browne - former businessman

Muriel Carrick - lecturer at Cressing Temple, member of University Appeal Committees for Day Nursery and Poetry Database

John Partridge - JP, Chair of Colchester Magistrates Bench

Mark Paterson - literary agent

Charlotte Ryder - member of University Appeal Committee for Poetry Database

Brian Stapleton - Essex County Councillor



62/99

(iii)	that the following retiring members of Council be appointed as members of Court for three years from 1 August 1999 to 31 July 2002:



Edward Crunden

Mary Frank

Kathleen Nolan

Annie Ralph



HEALTH AND SAFETY COMMITTEE



63/99

Council received the Minutes of the meeting of the Health and Safety Committee held on 11 November 1998.



Sub-Committee of Safety Officers: Ladder Accident (SC.M.45/98)



64/99

Council noted that an accident had occurred in the Department of Electronic Systems Engineering when a technician had fallen from a step ladder and fractured his wrist.  Heads of Department and Section had been contacted and requested to provide details of procedures for the use of ladders.



Opportunity Paths (SC.MM.56-59/98)



65/99

Council noted that the Committee had received a verbal report from the Estates Officer outlining actions which had been taken, following earlier guidance from the Committee, with respect to opportunity paths.  The Committee had supported the Estates Officer’s action and had agreed that the policy of discouraging the use of opportunity footpaths should continue where there was the foreseeable risk of injury or assault and where there was an acceptable alternative nearby.



Testing of Portable Electrical Equipment (SC.M.68/98)



66/99

Council noted that the Committee had received details of a recent incident when a printer had become “live” due to a faulty extension lead.  Heads of Department and Section had been reminded of their responsibility to instigate regular checks of such equipment.



INFORMATION SYSTEMS STRATEGY COMMITTEE 



67/99

Council received the Minutes of the meeting of the Information Systems Strategy Committee held on 11 November 1998, together with the Information Systems Strategy for 1998/99.



Information Systems Strategy 1998/99 (ISSC.MM.60-69/98)



68/99

RESOLVED:	that the Information Systems Strategy 1998/99, as set out in Appendix A to the Minutes, be adopted.



EQUAL OPPORTUNITIES STEERING GROUP



69/99

Council received the Minutes of the meeting of the Equal Opportunities Steering Group held on 20 November 1998, together with the Annual Report of the Steering Group for 1997/98.



Harassment Statistics (EOSG.MM.56-57/98)



70/99

RESOLVED:	that harassment training should be included in the induction programme for new Heads of Department.



FINANCE COMMITTEE (UNRESERVED BUSINESS)



71/99

Council received the Minutes of the meeting of the Finance Committee (Section A: Unreserved Business) held on 30 November 1998.



ARTS COMMITTEE



72/99

Council received the Minutes of the meeting of the Arts Committee held on 1 December 1998, together with the Annual Report for 1997/98.  



DAY NURSERY MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE 



73/99

Council received the Minutes of the meeting of the Day Nursery Management Committee held on 4 December 1998.



DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE (UNRESERVED BUSINESS)



74/99

Council received the Minutes of the meeting of the Development Committee (Section A: Unreserved Business) held on 7 December 1998.



�Membership and Terms of Reference (DC.MM.55-59/98)



75/99

RESOLVED:	that paragraph (a) of the Terms of Reference for Development Committee be amended to read as follows:



“(a)	to be responsible for the physical development of the University’s site and lands in accordance with the Development Plan (and any later modifications to the Plan) and the Strategic Estate Management Plan accepted by the Council.”



AUDIT COMMITTEE



76/99

Council received the Minutes of the meeting of the Audit Committee held on 7 December 1998 together with the Annual Report for 1997/98.



Draft Revised Membership and Terms of Reference (AUDC.MM.88-89/98)



77/99

RESOLVED:	that new terms of reference of Audit Committee, as set out in Appendix A to the Minutes, be approved.



Draft Annual Report of the Audit Committee to Council for 1997/98 (AUDC.M.101/98)



78/99

The Treasurer drew attention to paragraph 9 of the Annual Report which gave assurances that the systems of control operating within the University were considered to be sound in nature and adequate for the purposes of managing the institution’s resources.  In view of the earlier discussions about the Students' Union Sports Federation (C.MM.45-51/99 above refer), he proposed that the statement should be qualified.  The Chair of the Audit Committee agreed that it would be appropriate to include a reference to the satisfactory completion of corrective actions for the Sports Federation audit.



79/99

RESOLVED:	that the Annual Report of the Audit Committee for 1997/98 be referred back to the Committee for amendment of paragraph 9 as proposed.



(Secretary’s Note: subsequent to the meeting of Council, the Chair of Audit Committee took action on behalf of the Committee to approve a revised version of the Annual Report as proposed.  A copy of the final version of the Committee’s Annual Report for 1997/98 is attached to the Minutes for information)



CAREERS ADVISORY SERVICE COMMITTEE 



80/99

Council received the Minutes of the meeting of the Careers Advisory Service Committee held on 9 December 1998, together with the Annual Report for 1997/98.



UNIVERSITY GOVERNANCE



Whistleblowing Policy



81/99

Council received paper C/99/7 which set out proposals for a Whistleblowing Policy as recommended by Standing Committee at its meeting on 2 November 1998.



82/99

RESOLVED:	that the Whistleblowing Policy, as set out in paper C/99/7, be adopted.



�Standing Orders for Council



83/99

Council received paper C/99/8 which set out proposed Standing Orders for Council as recommended by Standing Committee at its meeting on 2 November 1998.



84/99

RESOLVED:	that Standing Orders for Council, as set out in paper C/99/8, be approved.



AWARD OF HONORARY DEGREES



85/99

Council received the report of the Joint Committee on Honorary Degrees as set out in paper C/99/9 (Confidential) and noted the nominations for the award of honorary degrees to be conferred in July 1999 and April 2000.



MEMBERSHIP OF COUNCIL



Resignation



86/99

Council noted that Dr Richard Horsnell had resigned as a lay member of Council with effect from 28 November 1998.



Lay Membership of Council



87/99

Council received paper C/99/10 which set out proposals for the lay membership of Council as recommended by Standing Committee at its meeting on 2 November 1998.



RESOLVED: 



88/99

(i)	that the following be appointed as co-opted members of Council for three years from 1 August 1999 to 31 July 2002, having been formerly members of Council appointed by Court:



Peter Glossop

Brian Owen



89/99

(ii)	that the following be appointed as a co-opted member of Council for three years from 1 August 1999 to 31 July 2002:



Alan Hayman, Programme Editor with ITN, Borough Councillor since 1993, former student and Chair of Convocation



90/99

(iii)	that the following be nominated to Court as members of Council appointed by Court for three years from 1 August 1999 to 31 July 2002:



John Burrow, retired, former Chief Constable of Essex

Robin Mountfield, Permanent Secretary, Office of Public Service, Cabinet Office (retiring 1999)

Helen Parr, Principal, Colchester Institute



91/99

Council noted that this left one further vacancy for a member of Council co-opted by Council.



�REPORT OF CHAIR’S ACTION



92/99

Council received paper C/99/11 and ratified the following action taken on behalf of Council by the Chair:



Appointment of Acting Registrar and Secretary



93/99

RESOLVED:	that Moira Collett, Academic Registrar, be appointed as Acting Registrar and Secretary for the period 1 January 1999 to 15 March 1999.



DATE OF NEXT MEETING



94/99

The date of the next meeting was confirmed as Monday 26 April 1999 at 2.15 p.m.
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